First-Year Council

Meeting #11, October 29, 2010

Minutes
Present:
Leo Melena, Deborah Bennett, Bridget Blanshan, Mae Anne Talicuran, Geoffrey Gilmore, Jennie Goldman, Andres Favela, Crystal Caton, Susana Figueroa, Pat Morris, Joanne Pedersen
1) Welcome and Introductions: Joanne Pedersen (filling in for David Barsky).
2) Agenda: Approved by general consent.
3) Minutes: Minutes from Meeting #10 approved by general consent (after correction of the spelling mistake).  As usual, Sally Serrin will post on the FYC website: www.csusm.edu/fycouncil. Joanne reminded everyone that they can always feel free to e-mail David with any corrections or concerns related to our FYC minutes.
4) Chair’s Report: David was out of town and so there is no official chair’s report for this meeting. 
5) Draft of the first-ever FYC Annual Report (attached to minutes from meeting 10 as Attachment 5)  As discussed during Meeting #10, this document outlines the accomplishments of FYC for academic year 2009/2010.
a) In general, the FYC is pleased with FYC Annual Report being a concise bulleted list of accomplishments.  Except for the suggestion related to bullet 7, the FYC is pleased with the existing version of the FYC Annual Report for 2009/2010.
b) Discussion of Bullet 7- Based on the FYC’s previous discussions and minutes, David made some edits to bullet 7 (i.e. Developed a definition of a “first-year learning community”). This bullet now more accurately reflects the minutes from last year. It was suggested that (i) it be made clear that a learning community need not address all three items on the list of “highly desirable/suggested elements.”
c) There was a request that this year’s FYC revisit the definition as it was felt that co-curricular activities should be considered to “essential” criteria, not “highly desirable/suggested.”
6) Updates and Discussion of Graduation Initiative Action Steps: Our campus Graduation Initiative Steering Committee is continuing to monitor progress on the various GI Action Steps.  This is necessary for the monthly reports that our campus must send to the Chancellor’s Office. With this in mind, David is asking the FYC to review progress on the ten Action Steps that were assigned to the FYC. The detailed progress charts, as originally submitted to the GSI, for each FYC GSI Action Step are attached to today’s agenda. Using these charts, David would like us to keep him updated (via e-mail is fine) on the progress we are making with each Action Step. To facilitate this discussion, David provided a list of guiding questions in item 6 of today’s agenda.
a. Action Step i. Continue to expand Summer Academy, Summer Bridge and CAMP, and launch Summer Start in Summer 2010 for incoming first-time freshmen – David will be asked to continue leading this action step.
b. Action Step ii. For fall 2010 and beyond, FYC and CoAS will work together to ensure adequate scheduling capacity for key first-year courses. – David will be asked to continue leading this action step.
c. Action Step iii. By Spring 2010, create a First year webpage that includes all of the materials and services that first-year students need to succeed; develop a plan for keeping this website maintained – Jennie and Geoff reported that the bulk of the work on this Action Step is completed in that new First-Year webpage is up and running (www.csusm.edu/fystudents).  Website maintenance and a plan for advertising of this webpage to new incoming first-year students are two areas that need to be developed for this action step. A general discussion suggested that the status for these activities is never really “done” and should therefore be listed as “ongoing.” Geoff will continue to be the Action Step Leader and Jennie will continue as a member of the planning group.
d. Action Step iv. Increase professional development opportunities for the instructors of first-year students – With the successful delivery and assessment of the Aug. 27 “Professional Development Retreat for Instructors Teaching First-Year Students”, all of the currently listed activities for this action step have been completed.  It was suggested that this Action Step needs continue and that the planning group (i.e. FYC subcommittee on professional development including Catherine, Terri and Joanne) should proceed with developing more professional development opportunities. Catherine offered to be the Action Leader who reports progress to David. The FYC subcommittee on professional development will continue to explore professional development opportunities for the future.
e. Action Step v. Increase professional development opportunities to help faculty meet the needs of “at-risk” [first-year] students – Kim Quinney has made some initial progress on this action step and we will need to consult with her regarding any recent developments. It was pointed out that Action Step v. is very closely related to Action Step iv, however, it was agreed that this action step is necessary for recognizing the unique needs of at-risk students.  It was suggested that this Action Step should also consider the proposed “Early Start” program. Catherine expressed her interest in being the Leader for this action step and she will consult with Kimber. Joanne and Terri will continue as members of the planning group for Action Steps iv and v. Since many staff members also have contact with first-year students, Leo expressed a desire to include staff in these types of professional development opportunities. Terri pointed out that staff did participate in the August 27 professional development retreat; topics covered included available resources, profile of incoming freshman class, and lots of table conversations for sharing of ideas. (See the minutes of the October 15 meeting for more details on the retreat.)
f. Action Step vi. Establish, refine and maintain first-year learning communities – Joanne was the original convener for this action step. She pointed out that everything on the existing chart has been “done” including the launching of the new “Global Learning Community.”  However, this action step needs to be continued to reflect the maintenance and development existing learning communities, and the creation of new learning communities. Joanne is willing to be the Leader for this action step and Bridget will be added to the planning group for this action step. The inability of PeopleSoft to allow block registration continues to be a hurdle for the development of additional learning communities. (In this context, action item vi is closely tied to action step viii.) However, it was pointed out that the new Registrar may be able to help in this area.
g. Action Step vii. By Fall 2010, complete Lower-Division Roadmaps (LDRs) for all majors, refer FY students to these in advance of Orientation, and use these at FY Orientations and other venues; ensure easy access to LDRs on the website; ensure easy access to LDRs on the website; create an interactive website for students to track their progress in completing courses, etc. – David will continue to take the lead for this action step.
h. Action Step viii. By Fall 2011, implement block registration for first-time freshmen in the most popular majors (including undeclared) – David is currently the convener for this group. Joanne and Dilice will continue their participation; Andres, Geoff and Jenny will be added to the planning group for this action step. Bridget and Jennie expressed concern about the relation between block registration and Orientation, as registering for classes is currently one of the primary motivating factors for students to attend Orientation. Pre-registering/block registering large numbers of students prior to Orientation may decrease motivation for students to attend Orientation, and Orientation is a key part of introducing students to the campus community. 
i. Action Step ix. Implement and assess Supplemental Instruction programs in math and science – Geoff will be happy to be the leader of this action step. Geoff, Dick Bray and Suzanne Hizer have collaborated and much progress has been made on the implementation and assessment of SI programs in math and science. Geoff will report progress to David.
j. Action Step x. Develop clear articulation and distribution of General Education Learning Outcomes – Yvonne Meulemans was convening this action step. It is anticipated that Dr. Sharon Elise, now that she is the new GEC Chair, will be reporting on this action step.
k. Action Step “xi”- Develop and promote strategies to encourage students to take the ELM and EPT exams earlier- Geoff will continue as the leader of this action step. All activities on the existing chart have been done and Geoff will continue to report on additional progress.

In general, the FYC is pleased with the mechanism (i.e. the Action Step spreadsheets/charts) David created for reporting our progress on the various Action Steps assigned to the FYC. The leaders of each Action Step should continue to use the spreadsheets/charts to report progress to David. This will provide the GSI Steering Committee with material for the monthly reports.  Pat encouraged everyone on the FYC to visit the Graduation Initiative website (www.csusm.edu/aa/gradinitiative/).
Susana Figueroa expressed her strong desire to provide a student voice for this action step. She will be added to the planning group for this action step. Andres and Pat suggested that the planning group for this action step be mindful of development of HSI grant opportunities. Geoff’s commented that he and David would be submitting a suggestion for an HSI grant proposal
7) Agenda/Goal Setting for AY 2010/11: David asked us to have a general discussion of our FYC goals for 2010/2011, including suggestions for upcoming agenda items and new items that the FYC would like to add to the list of Graduation Initiative Action Steps.  
a. Leo strongly encouraged that we include staff when planning professional development opportunities related to working with first-year students (e.g. action steps iv. and v.). 
b. Andres suggested that the FYC review the Graduation Initiative Discovery Café Report (a link to this report can be found at www.csusm.edu/aa/gradinitiative) for ideas to support existing action steps or suggest new action steps. 
c. Catherine mentioned that the Aug. 27 event can serve as a model for future professional development opportunities.  With respect to GEW, Catherine noted that GEW instructors are very interested in learning more about how they can better serve at-risk students.
d. Peer mentors: Susana noted her experience as a Summer Bridge RA. She suggested that the FYC consider the power of student peers in helping first-year students make a successful transition to college. Bridget suggested the exploration of using student peers for first-year learning community courses. Susana and Jennie suggested student “leaders”/”peer mentors” for GEL. Joanne mentioned the importance of providing formal training for peers. Bridget suggested the model that already exists for training O-Team. Andres suggested that “advising” should be a strong component of the peer training.
e. Andres suggested the development of “early warning” systems.  He pointed out that this is a featured item in the GI Discovery Café Report.

f. Pat suggested that we need more student input for determining which of our strategies are successful and which are not.  Student focus groups are a possibility.  Bridget suggested we review the strategies used by EOP and SSS.
g. Joanne suggested we explore opportunities for increasing service-learning in first-year courses and that perhaps this can be a future FYC agenda item. Joanne mentioned that Val Knox and Darcie Strother from OCSL would be delighted to have this discussion with the FYC.

8) Miscellaneous/To Do items:
a. Action Step Leaders should continue to update progress on the GI Action Steps and continue working with their respective planning groups.
b. Any further suggestions for future agenda items can be forwarded to David.
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